Lake Rescue Association Annual Meeting

August 7, 2010

The 77th Annual Meeting of the Lake Rescue Association was called to order by President Frank Wingate at 10:15 on Saturday, August 07, 2010, at Plymouth State Park.

Frank introduced the Board members who were present:  Kevin Davis, Chris Salerno, Glenn Brown, Mary Rita Batesole, and Judy Zilvitis.

New Members, John and Ann Arnold who purchased a lake home at 143 Northshore Drive were welcomed to their first Annual Meeting.

Frank reported that a major threat to the lake, milfoil, has been brought under control through the efforts of the LRA but now the buildup of sediment poses an equally serious threat to the quality of the lakes.  A new effort called “Rescue Our Lakes” will strive to address this problem.  One example highlighted by Frank was the Better Back Roads grant which he and Anne applied for last year.  The work was needed to reduce the sediment washing down into the creek between the Mahoney and Gutner properties.  Using the grant money and the town’s labor and assistance, that project will begin shortly.  In the past because of efforts such as this and the grants requested by Chris Salerno and Liz Spaulding, we have received over $20,000.  This is a prime example of an important partnership between the Association, the town and the state.

Treasurer’s Report
Glenn Brown reported our revenues to be $20, 177 and our expenses to be $10,582.  The checking account and savings accounts (includes 4 certificates of deposit) combine for a total of $98,480 of which $75,260 comprises the Lake Preservation Fund.  
Comments from Ludlow Town Manager Frank Heald
Frank complemented the organization on its efforts and particularly mentioned the work done on the roads through the efforts and persistence of Chris Salerno and Liz Spaulding.  He also thanked Glenn Brown for his donation of a piano to the town to be used in the new auditorium at Town Hall.

The water and sewer projects are ongoing in town and are being paid for by users and federal funds and not by the general tax payers.  The water project will be done by the end of the month but the sewer replacements will take another 2 months.  The town is turning the old National Guard facility into a town recreation center.

John Eckel asked about the fairness of property taxes.  Frank replied even though the education tax does depend on a common level of appraisal, reassessments will not bring about lower tax bills overall since a lower appraisal will probably just result in a higher tax rate.  Individual cases can still benefit from reappraisal, however.
Liz Spaulding asked that the town schedule the needed maintenance on the drainage ditches and catch basins and would like the town to do less grading of the back roads.  Frank said the town is looking into using a roller following grading to compact the sand and gravel.

Frank’s presentation has always been very informative and his attendance is much appreciated.

Marie Caduto—State Watershed Coordinator

Marie writes water quality plans for the state and is working on the Black River and the Ottaquechee Rivers.  The water quality in Lake Rescue is good with no evidence of algae growth or milfoil but sedimentation is a big problem.  Her long term project describes the impact of contributing streams, what is causing the problem sedimentation, and steps needed to mediate problem areas.  In some cases, buffers may be called for, in others, it is road issues, and then again flood control protection may be needed.  The next steps may be taken by the Association once the causes of the sediment problem are identified.  She stressed that individual lake owners need to do their part in protecting the lake with buffers as every little bit adds up.
Marie said that the proliferation of water lilies is natural and due to the additional shallow areas and added phosphorus in the lake.  There is no program to eliminate them.  Keeping the lake clear and deep will help control the water lilies.

Dave Hearne asked about state budget cut backs and whether the watershed commission will be affected.  Marie felt that her work will continue.
Adam Greshin brought up the problem the lake is having with water fowl particularly geese.  Marie suggested that should there be any bacterial outbreaks, the state should be notified.  Chris reminded everyone that we are fortunate to have a river flowing through our lakes as that helps to move any problems such as this downstream.  

Kristen Underwood—Geomorphic Survey
Kristen is doing a geomorphic assessment of two main tributaries, Buffalo Creek and Patch Brook.  All the data will be publically accessible by December.  There will be specific recommendations on how to address sedimentation.  Kristen followed with a fascinating description and historical account of the 11 miles of streams she is studying.  Trying to identify the sources of sediment requires understanding historical land usage, major floods in the past, and the deforestation that has taken place.

There are undersized crossings which constrict the flow of the rives, man made berms which do not allow a river to drop its sediment, incised areas, and existing impoundments such as the Lake Rescue dam and Lake Pauline dam.  
The projects being proposed are: to remove some berms, to reconnect the river to its flood plan, to remove undersized crossings, to control storm water runoff, and to control sediment along corridors.

The Town and Watershed strategies listed were:


--zoning and planning opportunities


--fluvial erosion hazard overlay districts


--buffers for waterway



--low impact development


--improved road and driveway maintenance


--improved maintenance and replacement of bridges and culverts

Sarah Hart pointed out the shallow channel between Lake Rescue and Round Pond which is threatening the recreational uses of the lakes.  Kristen said that the solution to the problem is not just dredging as it can cause all sorts of problems with stirring up of the lake bottom and releasing unhealthy amounts of phosphorus.  She acknowledges that the channel must remain open for navigation.  Kristen also noted that the state is aware of the problem and they will work with willing property owners.  One huge natural event was the flooding and large release of water from Reading Pond which changed the delta in Round Pond where the Black River enters.  As Kristen said, the river is correcting mistakes made 100 years ago.
Adam Greshin had an EPA survey team visit his property recently.  They told him that the removal of natural vegetation causes the most stress to our lakes and that we are causing a lot of the damage ourselves.

Water Quality Committee

Chris Salerno introduced John Waldron who spearheaded a huge effort to have the private roads, Scotts Landing and Tepper Drive, have rock lined ditches and sediment ponds and culverts installed in order to stop the sediment flow from the roads into the lake.  This was all done at private expense and was a community effort.

Chris then presented the backbone of the Rescue Our Lakes effort—the forming of committees and volunteers to staff them.  Sign up sheets were available. One committee will develop a demonstration buffer site; another will distribute a survey to local fishermen and collect the data from it.  A project will be funded by LRA to take core samplings and test for chemical content and to measure the depth of sediment.  A committee will conduct a survey of landowners on a wide variety of issues.  A publicity committee is going to be sure that the local papers know the issues we face on the lake and try to involve the local public access TV as well.  There is a need to help with grant writing and a committee to write a Lake Living Guide.  Closer relationships with Ludlow and surrounding towns must be fostered by attendance at town meetings as well as attendance at regional watershed meetings.  
Our problem roads need to be monitored to be sure that the drainage ditches and catch basins are cleaned regularly by the town.  Private road owners and those with long driveways need to be encouraged to responsible for their own drainage issues.

Each committee is important and help is needed everywhere.

Milfoil Report

Frank reported that the divers who have been hired worked 100 hours at a cost of $4000 which included a grant of $2000.  Once again, there is no evidence of milfoil.
Membership Report

Judy Zilvitis reported that we have 147 members which represent 80% of lake residents.  Extra contributions totaled $3725 from 68 members with donations ranging from $10 to $300.  

Water Safety

Charlie Robinson distributed a new set of boating rules which are up-to-date with state regulations.  He also wrote a fishing survey with the help of Jim and Janine Norman, and will be getting help distributing it at the fishing access.  A new law in Vermont requires that only non-phosphate dishwashing detergent be sold in stores.  This is very important for Vermont lakes and waterways.

Charlie was able to get permission from the state to have the boating rules posted at the fishing access.

There was discussion about safety on the ice in the winter season.  Also there is an excellent online survey on water issues (FOVLAP).  Our website www.lakerescue.org will continue to be maintained by Dave Hearne and will have information about this.
New Business

President Frank Wingate reported that 27 proxy ballots were received.  Glenn moved that the secretary cast a unanimous ballot to elect Charles Robinson, Kevin Davis and Chris Salerno to three year terms on the Board.
Other Business

Doris Eddy read an ordinance which states that the Red Bridge is to be used for transportation and is not a public swimming access.  It can be a very dangerous place and is often used far into the night.  Parking along is road is prohibited.  The police have been very helpful and expect to be called if there is a problem.

The meeting was adjourned by Frank at 12:15.

Respectfully submitted,

Judy Zilvitis, acting secretary
